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3GPP N1 thanks the T2 SWG1 (MExE) for their LS (tdoc T2#7(99)1029) on 5 or 6 digits IMSI HPLMN.

N1 would like to support T2 SWG1 (MExE) view that maintaining a list of MCCs in the MS along with the number of digits for that MCC is not a very satisfactory solution.

Adding a new field on the USIM to indicate how many digits of the IMSI must be used to extract the PLMN seems like a good solution from a MExE perspective. This solution could also be useful to MS manufacturers as it may be used also for SIM Lock purposes. However N1 would like to add the following comments.

(1) To be useful, this new field must be added to R99 GSM SIMs as well as USIMs. GSM-UMTS interworking is a fundamental requirement for R99.

(2) The ME behavior should ideally be defined for the case where this new field is not present on the SIM/USIM, ie. when a pre-R99 SIM is inserted. However it should be noted that at least up to R98 depending on the PLMN SIMs will contain either 5 digits or 6 digits for the IMSI HPLMN coding without any information .

(3) It would have been really useful for N1 if this field had been present on all SIMs prior to the R98 work item PCS1900 harmonisation. However as this was not the case an alternative solution had to be found to solve the signaling protocol specific problems.

In summary N1 would like to support the proposal as it is likely that it may become useful in the future when the majority of SIMs/USIMs have the new field. However until this becomes true it is unlikely that N1 will be able to use the new field for N1 protocols.
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The MExE group is currently finalising the work for MExE Release 99 and MExE needs to be able to identify the operator, which issued a certain SIM card. For this purpose the IMSI is the best (only (?))  way of identifying the HPLMN, by taking the first 5 or 6 digits of the IMSI, as stated in section 2.2 in 23.003 v3.1.1. It is further mentioned in that section, that the two or three digit MNC topic, is out of that scope, and that further information can be found in GSM 03.22.

But GSM 03.22 only handles the case where a given PLMN, which the handset is registered on, and therefore knows if is five or six digits long, is compared against the IMSI HPLMN. 

N2 stated in their answer to MExE’s question:

The question from T2 is: What is the proper way of extracting the right number of digits (five or six) from the IMSI, to find the HPLMN?

The answer from N2 is:

By examining the MCC digits, the necessary number of digits to be extracted from the MNC (two or three) is found.  

This would mean, that a list of MCCs and the number of digits used to identify the PLMNs in that country, must be present in all MExE handsets. This list will be outdated at as soon as a new country (new MCC) is added to the GSM coverage family. 

MExE would like to suggest, that a new mandatory field on the USIMs is dedicated to specifically identify the issuer (operator) of the USIM, by stating how many digits of the IMSI must be used to extract the PLMN.

MExE looks forward to the continued cooperation with the core network groups.

